POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 13 February 2013

Present:  
K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, J French, A Munro, J Turnbull, F Warner, S Waterston, J Weir and D West

In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter and D Milligan, Mr & Mrs Cunningham, PC I Hutchison, Mr B Miller, 
Apologies:
Cllr B Constable               
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1    An application for variation of premises licence at Poltonhall Stores, Hopefield Park to commence off sale hours on a Sunday from 10am (presently 12.30pm) and add deliveries as an activity had been submitted to Midlothian Council.  PDCC had no objections and would advise Midlothian Council accordingly.                                                                   Action: FW
1.2
There had been a number of letters and a petition against the proposed Staiside Development.  The matter was now in the hands of the planners and their decision was awaited.  It was noted that all meetings were open to the public and Cllr DM undertook to check when the matter was due to be discussed by the planning committee and advise.                                                                                                                Action :Cllr DM
2.    Minutes of meeting of 9 January 2013 and Matters Arising
2.1
Item 2.3.  It was now likely the sport and leisure centre would open in July ahead of the school opening.  It was noted there were now savings of £90,000 in the cost of the new school project. Fitting out of the school was now taking place.

2.2 
The minutes were approved.  Proposed by SW and seconded by KF.
3.    Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 13 February 2013:

                                                                                      Bank                       Cash

           B/F



             
    78.61                      14.00                                                                                                                                                       
            Expenditure:     Poppy wreath                           24.35      

            Income:             Bank Interest                             0.02
            Account as at 13 February 2013                        54.28  
  14.00

            Total Bank & Cash                                             68.28
4.    Secretary’s Report
4.1    Correspondence received from Midlothian Council seeking the views of PDCC regarding the need or requirement for a residential parking scheme in other parts of Midlothian following a report on Dalkeith Town Centre parking issues.   JW commented he would be happier if Midlothian Council would charge drivers who parked in public areas then used public transport to go into town.  Cllr DM advised that the problem was predominately in Bonnyrigg when the weekly market was in full flow and cars were parked in adjacent streets.  However, with the reduction in the size of the market it was not so much of an issue now.  KF commented that restrictions would have to be enforced thus incurring costs.  It was agreed that PDCC would respond that it did not wish to see the introduction of such a scheme.                                                                                                                  Action:  FW
5.     Midlothian Councillors’ Report
5.1
Cllr IB gave an update on the broadcasting on radio of council meetings and advised it would only be for internal meetings at present.  
5.2
It was noted there was an ongoing problem with contractors parking in Eskdale Drive.

5.3
There would be a review of bins and street cleaning in the next 3 weeks covering a Bonnyrigg and Lasswade.  

5.4
It was noted that Cllr DM had previously suggested an approach to the Gourlaw Fund for the new school crossing.  Ricky Moffat, Midlothian Council had suggested that a letter of support be sent by PDCC.  However, Cllr IB said it was necessary to ascertain Cllr BC’s views in the first instance.
5.5
Cllr DM said there would be no further visits by local groups to the new Lasswade High School for the next 2-3 months to avoid further disruption to ongoing work.  DW said it would be good if other groups could have the opportunity to look around the school during the school holidays before handover to Midlothian Council.  
5.6
Cllr DM said he was continuing to pick up complaints about flooding at the new Hopefield estate.  Environmental Health had taken samples, subsequently found to be negative, following suggestions that children were becoming ill due to stagnant water.   Cllr DM asked Ian Johnstone, Head of Planning, to convene a group to consider the failings of Taylor Wimpey as reported by residents.  Once he had anything to report he would share it with PDCC.                                                                                                      Action:  Cllr DM
5.7
Mr Miller reported that he had problems with the timescales given for the roadworks around the new high school.  There was still some work to be done.   DW commented that resurfacing appeared to be haphazard particularly by the bowing green. Cllr DM advised it possibly meant it had to be dug up again for whatever reason.  He was keen to have the hedges by the bowling green dismantled to open up the entrance to the school.
6.    Police Report

6.1
Total Crimes Recorded: 34
Total Crimes Solved:  14
41.18 % solvency

                                                          This YTD 42.64 %
Last YTD 43.10 %

January break down as follows

Received

Solved

Violent Crime




1
                 
      1

Sexual Crime




       0

      
      1


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                  17   
      
      1      

Vandalism



      
      12
       

      5
      

Other Crime


   
       
       4 


      6

· There have been 250 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of January.

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG

·  About 0500hrs on 1 January the female complainer was at a house party at an address in Rosewell Road, Bonnyrigg when for no obvious reason it was alleged that a male within the premises punched her repeatedly to the head causing a possible fracture and nerve damage. A 22-year-old male has been reported for Serious Assault to the Procurator Fiscal for consideration of prosecution.

· About 2200hrs on 2 January a resident of an address in Park Crescent left his red Quad bike, Aeon Cobra 110cc engine at the back of his garden. At 0345hrs on 3 January the complainer discovered that unknown persons had stolen the bike out of his garden, he immediately phoned the police. It was reported that the bike did not have a starter motor and will either have been pushed away or taken in a vehicle. Enquiries ongoing.

· At some time between midnight and 1000hrs on 4 January persons unknown stole a navy blue Toyota Yaris while it was parked unattended within the driveway of an address in Dalhousie Avenue West. The vehicle was later recovered by the complainer via an anonymous female who told him it was outside an address in Cameron Crescent, Bonnyrigg.

· On Monday 21 January, as a result of 13 calls regarding the throwing of snowballs at random addresses in the Bonnyrigg area several of the youths have been identified.  It was alleged that the large group of youths, approximately 20 teenagers, targeted individual, random addresses and bombarded the houses with snowballs. Following a confrontation with one resident a disturbance took place resulting in at least one person allegedly being assaulted and property damaged. The circumstances of the incident would form a report to be submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

· Between midnight and 1030hrs on 25 January, 4 windows in the dining area of the Polton Inn were smashed by unknown means. Enquiries ongoing.

1 driver has been reported for using his mobile phone whilst driving.

3 Cars have been seized and drivers charged with no insurance or parking on the zig zags of a Zebra Crossing

1 driver charged for no MOT, 1 for no Road Tax and 1 for parking in a bus stop

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Officer or Bonnyrigg Police Station.

PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell E-mail EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk  Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

7.      Local Issues
7.1
Roof Repairs and toilets at Hawthornden Primary School.  
Pam Ross, Hawthornden Parents’ Council had been very effective in her campaigning to have the roof repairs and toilets work carried out.  All credit to her and Midlothian Council.  The work had been approved and would go ahead.
7.2
Proposed Crossing on Polton Road West.  Cllr DM suggested PDCC approach the Gourlaw Fund for the siting of a Puffin Crossing.  The Fund was quite substantial with the last audit in July 2012 showing £167,000.  A puffing crossing would cost around £25-30,000.  From a financial point of view the Fund could stand the costs.  PDCC would make an application as would Ricky Moffat on behalf of Midlothian Council.  Mrs Cunningham reported that the previous morning a car travelling from Rosewell was observed travelling in excess of 60mph on Polton Road.  She said there was also a need for sleeping policemen across the road.  If money was being requested for one part of Polton Road West she asked if additional money could be sought from the Fund to finish the job properly.  

7.3  
Proposed reorganisation of Community Councils.  FW to send the link to the report to PDCC members.





                                 Action:  FW
7.4 
Maurice DiDuca, Scottish Hydro Smart Services – request to speak to PDCC.  It was noted that Energy Saving Trust offered the same advice.  It was agreed to inform Mr DiDuca that PDCC did not wish to take up his offer.                                                          Action:  FW
Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 13 March 2013.
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